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If you receive this newsletter, you have paid your dues for 2012 and are a member of BFLA. Thank you for your support of the Association and its activities.  We are only as strong as our membership!

2012 membership is over 100!

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

I would like to thank everyone on the lake that attended the lakes' activities and for taking part this summer. From the Fire works, Regatta, Horse shoes and Volleyball tournaments, I trust you all had a great summer. I'd also like to thank our hard working directors for putting in the time to put the programs in place. Please see their names and their positions as part of this news letter. As this is my last year as your President, I have only one more Spring letter to write. Thank you to all for helping to make Bennett and Fagan Lakes a place that we are all proud of calling home or the cottage. Genny and I look forward to welcoming everyone to our new home on the North shores of Bennett Lake in 2013. May health and happiness be with you until you return. 

Sincerely,

 Gord Ennis President

HIGHLIGHTS OF THE AGM - JULY 14, 2012
· Dues will increase to $30 per family for 2013.

· BFLA will no longer maintain a Post Office Box.  Dues and correspondence will be sent directly to the treasurer, resulting in a savings of approximately $155 for the Association.

· A type of hornet is believed to be causing the short needled evergreen trees to lose needles.  MNR took samples on Picnic Island, and we await results.

· Discussion was held on ways to conserve water during the summer drought conditions

· Bill Avery, township councilor updated the membership on township activities affecting our lakes:



> Residents are asked to call Eric, the inspector, if they know of a "barrel" type of septic system or if                 
                 they know of older systems that should be inspected.                                                                                                            

> Signs on private roads (most of the roads leading to our lakes) will no longer be maintained by the 

    township.  Responsibility and cost to replace signs now lies with residents.                                                                                                            

> No noise bylaws exist in the township.  Residents are asked to settle disputes as good neighbours.

· Captains Gene Richardson and our own Dick Leeflang gave an excellent presentation on fire prevention.            
> Residents are reminded to call 911 first, then go for the fire pump. It is also a good idea to keep a 
   handy list of neighbours' phone numbers in case of fire.                                                                                       
> 3 fire stations serve our lakes, Lanark, Maberly and BBD&E.  Joey Ennis is now a part of the 
  
   Maberly station.                                                                                                                                                 
> Residents are reminded that pin numbers and road signs must be visible, and that property owners 
    must maintain a 6' clearance on each side of gravel roads as well as a 12' height clearance in order 
    for fire trucks to access properties.                                                                                                                                        
>Smoke detectors are required on ALL levels, including basements.

· Residents expressed concern about markers that were placed along a large area of Bennett Lake.  These were used to mark a slalom ski course, and are not part of any MNR project.

THANK YOU TO OUR RETIRING DIRECTORS

Three long-time members of the Association Board of Directors took well-deserved retirements this year.  Elaine Ennis  has served as treasurer, collecting and tabulating memberships and keeping our books balanced. 
Bill Finley served as Lake Steward for 6 years and as Director at Large for several years after that.  Kalvin Mercer   chaired the Bennett and Fagan Lake Regatta for many years as well as serving as Director at Large.  Each was given a small token of appreciation from the Association for their hard work and dedication.  Best wishes for an enjoyable "retirement" gentlemen.  

MEET YOUR NEW DIRECTORS
At the AGM in July the membership elected new directors to the Board although all three have been active on the lake for quite some time.  We welcomed to Pat Lampman,  Ian MacDonald and Ken Toomey!

Ian MacDonald
Ian and his family have had a cottage on the west shore of Bennett Lake for 16 years, but they have been coming to the lake for much longer, since his in-laws been cottagers for 55 years.  Ian's hobbies include construction, hunting, fishing and making maple syrup.  In fact, he describes his whole family as outdoor people who look forward to each new season and what it will bring.  An IT consultant for CRA, Ian resides in Ottawa and decided to become a director because he has always had a genuine interest in our lakes.


Ken Toomey
Ken and his wife, Kim, have had a cottage on Osprey Road, on the North East end of the lake for 12 years.  They are 4 season cottagers and have 3 grown children who love the lake as much as they do   They came to the lake purely by chance, following some "for sale" signs while on a leisurely drive. They say that it was the kindness of their immediate neighbours that sealed the deal for them to purchase.  Their principal residence is in Markham, Ontario, but both Ken and Kim travel between Toronto and Ottawa frequently as medical / surgical sales representatives. One day they plan to live full time on Bennett Lake.




Pat Lampman
Pat Lampman, wife of Lake Steward, Jim Lampman, did an excellent job of stepping up to fill the secretary's position, taking notes and updating records.  After the tragic unexpected death of her husband in  October,  Pat has understandably found it necessary to take a break from the Board.  We all wish her well.  Donna will return as “acting secretary” until the spring. 
COTTAGE WATCH INITIATIVE - NEW FOR 2012

This year the Bennett and Fagan Lakes Association began a Cottage Watch program to keep our properties safer.  It is basically a neighbors-looking-after-neighbors program, with some specific guidelines.  Many thanks to Ian MacDonald who has agreed to Chair the project.  Be on the lookout for the new Cottage Watch signs, most of which are now posted on all entrances to our lakes.  The OPP has come on board to support our project. After months of contact,  Donna secured  permission from the OPP Orillia headquarters to use their logo on the signs. The message of these signs to all intruders is that "We are watching you!"  In addition, all members will receive a free decal for their door, and additional decals will be available at a nominal price.  Residents are asked to have emergency numbers clearly posted by their telephones, and to have the numbers of their neighbours as well.

In case you missed it, our Cottage Watch initiative was featured in the Perth EMC on Friday, November 9.  Check it out! http://www.emcperth.ca/20121108/news/OPP+endorses+Cottage+Watch+program 

. For cottagers who will be shutting down this fall, here’s a checklist, provided by the OPP, of what you can do to help “crime-proof” your cottage and ensure there are no big surprises upon your return.

• Remove all valuables from the residence. This includes jewelry, televisions, radios, microwaves, cameras, video game equipment, cell phones and all other valued possessions.

• Remove all alcohol.

• Ensure all items left behind are engraved through OPP Operation Identification.

• Make sure fuel supplies are safely secured for the season.

• Ensure your cottage or trailer is safely secured and locked. Shades and curtains should be drawn.

• Secure and lock all outbuildings.

• Secure and lock riding lawnmowers, ATVs, snowmobiles and/or other off road vehicles.

We ask all year-round residents to be on the lookout for suspicious activity and notify the police if you suspect a problem. We know what vehicles belong on our roads.  When you see a stranger, ask (in a friendly way)  "Can I help you?  Are you lost?"  Knowing that they have been seen might be enough to turn away folks who have foul play on their minds. Record the license plate number and a description of the car. Carry your cell phone when walking and photograph suspicious vehicles and their license plates.  Above all, Do not be confrontational!  Notify the police; do not put yourself in harm's way.  The police have said repeatedly that they would rather investigate an unfounded claim than discover vandalism or a burglary after the fact. 

YOU SPOKE AND WE LISTENED

Your directors and road representatives often ask for your suggestions, concerns and input.  We also include a comments section on your annual membership form.  Do you ever wonder what happens to all those suggestions and comments?  Your Directors take them very seriously and act on them whenever possible. For example,

· Your newsletter no longer includes graphics so that it is easier to open on all computers
· The AGM is held on Saturday instead of Sunday to accommodate those attending church or leaving for home early Sunday morning
· Your directors investigated the possibility of paying annual dues online using PayPal.  Unfortunately, the cost to the Association to set up such an account is prohibitive
· Starting in 2013, a more specific time for the fireworks will be announced
· Residents are reminded to install reflectors on their docks to avoid accidents
· A fire pump has been relocated to the Fagan Lake area at the Bill Deering property , 267 Scott Court
Thanks for your input. Keep those suggestions and ideas coming! 

NETWORK OF ROAD REPS...  Working together...Getting things done...
It has been my pleasure to work with the Network of Road Reps throughout this cottage season.  

The goals of this group of “lucky 13” are to make regular contacts with the property owners in their area, promote good stewardship, encourage membership, and to act as a liaison with the Board.  Keeping in mind that there are about 30 roads that feed into Bennett and Fagan Lakes, the “road reps” truly are the eyes and ears of our lake community. 

Five new members Pauline Powell, Bruce Raby, Susan & Terry Roach and Roberta Hayley joined returning members Connie Stackhouse, Dave Burton, Al Schoots, Jeannie Gilpin, Ken Toomey, Bill MacPherson & myself.  The work of these volunteers is invaluable in having an active and meaningful Association. 

One volunteer is very much needed for Area 4 that includes Bova Road, Eades Lane Hawkins Road and Joyce Crescent.  If you live on these roads, consider joining our network.  I would appreciate hearing from you before December! 

May Meeting: was attended my OPP Cst. Sean Trahan who spoke for almost an hour on the Cottage Watch crime prevention program, safety and noise concerns.  Reps. requested a Membership Brochure similar to that provided last year, as well as information packages.  Martha Bradburn offered to work on sourcing a clear map noting the roads around Bennett & Fagan Lakes.  At the Fall Board meeting, she provided a draft copy that includes all the current lot lines.  Our goal is to have maps available for sale next year.  Thank you Martha!

August Meeting & Potluck:  Ian MacDonald provided an update on progress in implementing the Cottage Watch program.  Donna  has been working with Perth Prodecal and  displayed a sample sign for consideration.  It featured the FOCA  “owl symbol” in red and a black OPP logo.  Approval  is pending from the OPP to use their non-emergency number and OPP patch on the sign.  Road reps suggested locations for posting approximately 16 of the 2’x3’ aluminum signs.  Current membership lists and information materials were provided.  This  meeting was a delightful joining of Road Reps and Board Members.                                          Next meeting: 1:30pm  May 25th 2013 at  Roberta’s.  

Jim Lampman shared highlights from the Septic Savvy Workshop held in Perth.  He has generously offered to share the DVD he purchased.  Current membership lists were distributed and reps selected a variety of materials for sharing with the cottagers in their areas.   

On September 13th, Connie and I attended our first meeting of the Lake Networking Group on at Burgess Hall.  This ½ day gathering of several lake associations included discussion about the shoreline damage caused by wake board boats, the pollution impact of 2 stroke motors, the new Tay Valley bylaw re: signs on private roads, and many other topics.  The next meeting will be January 17th, 2013 at Burgess Hall. 







                     Donna Doelman,    Co-ordinator Road Reps

Road Area Representatives: 2012

 

1: Connie Stackhouse:  (Beach Road, Brouse Road & Ennis Road)

613-264-2459 stackfampa@aol.com 

 

2: Dave Burton (Burton Road, Dokken Road, Wilderness Wonderland)

(613) 824-2631 dave.r.burton@power.alstom.com 

 

3:  Pauline Powell: Cy Warner Road) 613-264-0580 pauline.powell@sympatico.ca 

 

4:  Opportunity (Bova Road, Eades Lane, Hawkins Road, Joyce Crescent.)  

 

5: Bruce Raby (Cyr Point Road, Raby Road, Ted’s Lane) 613- 267-6446 bruceraby@cogeco.ca 

 

6:  Susan Roach: (Amyot Road, Arnold T. Drive, Birch Bay Line, Doran Road) 613- 264-0007 susan.m.roach@gmail.com 

 

7a: Roberta Hayley (Burke Lane, Meadow Lane Court) 613-268-2360 rhaley@xplornet.com 
7b: Martha Bradburn (Scott Court) 613-258-4536 martha.bradburn@rvca.ca
7c: Al Schoots (Pine Lane) 613-268-2880   schoots@sympatico.ca
8a: Jeannie Gilpin (Hilltop Drive, Noel Road) 613-264-5403 gilpintom@gmail.com 

8b: Ken Toomey (New York Lane, Osprey Road) 613-264-0359 ketoomey2@gmail.com
8c: Donna Doelman (Arthur Road, Bennett Lake Road, Branch Road)

613-264-1034 deedoelman@gmail.com 

 

9: Bill MacPherson (Doran Road, Fagan Lake, Greer Road & McNaughton Road)   613-268-2643
 

In case you missed it, area 4 is still in need of a road rep.  If you live on Bova Road, Eades Lane, Hawkins Road, or Joyce Crescent and would like to join a dynamic group of fun people who are interested in preserving the fun times we all have at the lake, please consider becoming a road rep.  Contact Donna Doelman

SEPTIC SYSTEM UPDATE

By now, most people are aware that Tay Valley Township has enacted mandatory septic system testing, which is good for the health of our lakes.  Three lakes have been chosen for inspection this year, and Bennett might be one of them. Property owners may choose to decline the free township inspection and opt to hire their own private testers, at their own expense

Our Lake Steward, Jim Lampman, represented BFLA at the Septic Savvy Workshop on August 18 and had some interesting information to pass on

> Soft, 2 ply toilet paper breaks down more slowly and can shorten the life of your septic system                                      
> Bleach and harsh chemicals can be harmful to septic systems                                                                         
> If a person undergoes chemotherapy, this inactivates the septic system, and the system might take some time 
    to reactivate.  Secondary filters might help this process                                                                                                                                                    
> Newer systems have filters to filter out nitrogen.  These filters can be purchased for around $60 and installed 
   for around $200     The Septic Store in Portland has information about types of filters.                                                                                                                                        
> How often should you pump your septic tank?  It depends on the size of the system and the amount of use it 
   gets (year 'round or seasonal, family size, etc.) Insert a stick into the tank.  When the bottom 1/3 is covered 
   with sludge and the top 1/3 is covered with foam, it's time to pump! 

ENVIRONMENTALLY SPEAKING

Water samples are taken in mid June and mid September annually. Having our own testing equipment allows us to maintain a more regular testing schedule and thus better enables us to monitor trends in water quality. Bruce Barton reported at the Executive Committee meeting that the water is exceptionally clear, which promotes the growth of weeds.  The algae that appears is of the non-toxic variety. However, when phosphates increase, blue-green algae appears, which is toxic and can cause fish kill   Property owners are reminded that

· Weed cutting is OK, but weeds must be removed so that they do not propagate.

· Bathing is the lake is a definite NO-NO!  Even if you use phosphate-free soap, visitors and passers by do not know this and will think it is OK to bathe in the lake.  Don't do it!

· Don't use fertilizers or other chemicals that could wash into the lake on your property

· Keep a 10' natural barrier of plant growth between the shoreline and your cottage.

· Keep your boat motor raised to prevent possible problems from zebra muscles

A recent edition of Cottage Life magazine contained the following reader-asked question: 

"Can the waves in the wake of a speedboat disrupt loon nests?"
Answer - "They sure can (unfortunately). And they can drive loons off your lake permanently: If boat wake is constantly swamping or destroying nests, the loons may abandon the nesting site. That’s why it’s a good idea to steer clear of known nesting areas, plus boat slowly close to the shoreline—10 km/h or less within 30 metres of shore. This helps preserve other wildlife habitats, prevents erosion, and keeps your lake neighbours from getting irritated with you. (It’s also the law on most Ontario lakes.)  But, wait, let’s not pick on the powerboats; other watercraft—PWCs, plus canoes or slow-moving small boats that access shallow water—can disturb loons and nests too. It’s helpful to know the signs of a stressed-out loon, so you can back off, ASAP: For example, a loon vocalizing at you, or splashing across the water. This means 'Get out of my face!' ”

Thanks to Ian MacDonald for alerting us to this article!

NEWS YOU CAN USE

· Be a good individual lake steward.  You can report environmental violations by calling 1-877-TIPSMNR  This would include tree cutting on Crown Land Islands, leaving of human waste, etc.

· Do you have your own fire pump that you would be willing to share in case of an emergency?  If so, contact your road rep or any member of the Executive Board.  

· Gord Welby (186 Meadow Lane Court 613-268-2624) has a defibrillator that he is willing to share for emergency use 

2012 REGATTA RESULTS

Boat Decorating - The Brush Family

	Bubble Gum (15 & under)
	
	5-Man Paddle
	
	
	
	50/50 - Nancy McNichol

	
	1 - Jacob Ruigrok
	
	
	1 - Jessica Ennis
	
	
	
	
	

	
	2 - Hunter Smith
	
	
	
	Marty Ennis
	
	
	Caterpillar Race (Adult)

	
	3 - Charlotte McInnes
	
	
	Andy Ennis
	
	
	
	1 - Tracey Toomey

	
	
	
	
	
	
	Adam Farrell
	
	
	
	
	Mike Toomey

	Bubble Gum (over 15)
	
	
	
	Chris Turney
	
	
	
	
	Kim Toomey

	
	1 -Karen Smith
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Ken Toomey

	
	2 - Mike Toomey
	
	
	2 - no one came forward with their names
	
	
	Genny Ennis

	
	3 - Katelyn Burton
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	3 - Jon Powell
	
	
	
	2 -Ruthann Martlock & Team Awesome(cabin 4)

	Panty Hose Relay
	
	
	
	
	Katelyn Burton
	
	
	
	
	

	
	1 -Nathan & Katie
	
	
	
	Jess Dempsey
	
	
	
	3 - Andy Ennis

	
	2 - Jess & Jon
	
	
	
	Maryanne Parisien
	
	
	
	
	Marty Ennis

	
	3 - Tracey & Jamie
	
	
	
	Jackie Ritz
	
	
	
	
	Nathan Farrell

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Chris Turner

	Swimming Races (5-7)
	
	Marble Race
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Bobby Turner

	
	1 -Grant Welby
	
	
	1 -Nathan MacDonald
	
	
	
	
	Jackie Ritz

	
	2 - Jaden Pelligrey
	
	
	2 - Benjamin Calkins
	
	
	
	
	

	
	3 - Tyler Lemieux
	
	
	3 - Nathaniel Calkins
	
	
	Caterpillar Race (Children)

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	1 - Austin Ritz

	Swimming Races (8-9)
	
	T-Shirt Relay 15+
	
	
	
	
	
	Benjamin Calkins

	
	1 -Amber Welby
	
	
	1 -Marty Ennis
	
	
	
	
	Dakota Pettigrey

	
	2 - Benjamin Calkins
	
	
	Logan Calkins
	
	
	
	
	Danny McFirson

	
	3 - Aiden Ennis
	
	
	
	Melissa Burton
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	Steve Burton
	
	
	
	2 - Nathaniel Calkins

	Swimming Races (10-12)
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Aiden Ennis

	
	1 -Austin Ritz
	
	
	2 - Katelyn Burton
	
	
	
	
	Nathan Macdonald

	
	2 - Dakota Pelligrey
	
	
	
	Jonathan Powell
	
	
	
	
	Tyler Lemieux

	
	
	
	
	
	
	Jess Dempsey
	
	
	
	
	

	Swimming Races (15+)
	
	
	
	Mike Toomey
	
	
	
	
	

	
	1 -Kory Austin
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	2 - Steve Burton
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	3 - Melissa Edkins
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


VOLLEYBALL WINNERS  -  Captain John Osterle                                                                                            



          Genny Ennis                                                                                                                  


          Jeff Grech                                                                                                                             


          Jeremy Zuro                                                                                                                          


          Clay McFadden

HORSESHOE TOURNAMENT                                                                                                                                        Once again a maximum of 20 teams signed up to play 

A Team winners - Joey and Jason Ennis (This is the 4th time they have won the A Team trophy)                                    A Team runners up -  Matt and Hal King                                                                                                                            B Team winners -  Kevin Gibbons and Bill Vyse
WINTER PATROL - BUD ENNIS
We are all very fortunate to have year-round resident Bud Ennis looking after the lake during the winter months, seeing to it that ice fishermen are good neighbors, and maintaining our fire pumps.  The Association could not afford to pay someone to do what Bud does every year!  Here are a few reminders                                                                                   
>  Please mark horseshoe pits to avoid damage to snowmobiles or ATV's during the winter months                
> All ice fishing huts must be numbered                                                                                                               
> Everything must be removed when you leave the ice.  This includes firewood and human waste

CHECK OUT OUR WEBSITE

Be sure to log on to the association website to see how your dues money is at work for you:  www.bennettandfaganlakes.com   We've included a calendar of events, news from the Executive, photos, and a place to buy and trade items.  Much thanks to Andrew Bellamy who has done a wonderful job of keeping our website updated this year.  Please let any member of the Executive Board know what you would like to see included in the future!

WANT ADS IN THE NEWSLETTER

We have received requests for a want ad section in the newsletter.  Please let us know if you have something for sale, are looking to buy something, or have a cottage for sale or rent.  We offer this service (free of charge) to members only!  This is a particularly good way to advertise real estate since most of our members probably know someone who would be interested in a place on the lake.  For those of you who might want to rent out your cottage when you are unable to be there, this would be a good way to "screen" potential clients.  Relatives or friends of BFLA members would probably be good renters.  Let's clean out those basements, garages, and boathouses and let your cast-offs become someone else's treasures!    Just email your information before April 1, 2013 to stackfampa@aol.com     Be sure to include your contact information

THANKS!  WE COULDN'T HAVE DONE IT WITHOUT YOU
A huge THANK YOU goes out to the following people for their contributions, hard work, and dedication to BFLA

· All of you who paid your dues, attended the AGM and regatta, and support your Association

· Martha Bradburn for updating an awesome map of the lake

· Al Schoots for making an accurate map of the lake for our website, showing fire pump locations

· Ian MacDonald for overseeing the Cottage Watch initiative

· Andrew Bellamy for keeping our website interesting and current 

· Betty Burton for a super job of chairing the regatta

· All the volunteers who worked so hard to make the regatta a success

· The Warner boys for their time, training, and expertise in giving us such a great fireworks display

· Bud Ennis for winterizing the fire pumps and for looking after the lake during the winter months

· Bill Finley and Jim Lampman for providing boats for our water testing

· Bruce Barton who is an expert on water quality and interprets the data for us

· Jane Brammer who has personally paid for much of our water testing 

· Donna Doelman who coordinates the road reps and hosts their meetings

· The Road Reps who contact their residents, gather input, and encourage membership

· Sharron Welby  who worked so hard to update our computer files

· The Ennis and McNichol families who provide a place for the AGM and regatta

· The executive committee who attend meetings and work hard behind the scenes all year long on behalf of your Association

IN MEMORIAM: JIM LAMPMAN, LAKE STEWARD
It is with great sadness that we mourn the sudden death of our dear neighbour and friend Jim Lampman on Saturday, October 27, 2012.  Jim was a long time resident of Bennett Lake and an active and dedicated member of our Association.  He served as Lake Steward for several years, and was instrumental in the purchase of our own water quality monitoring equipment.   All who knew Jim appreciated his pleasant personality, wit and intelligence.  Our sincere condolences are extended to his wife Pat (our Association Secretary) and his family. 

IN MEMORIAM: PAULETTE CYR

Paulette Cyr, a friend to many on Bennett Lake and a seasoned cottager until about 10 years ago, passed away Wednesday, July 11 2012 at Kingston General Hospital.  She was 86 years of age.  Paulette is remembered for her great love of Bennett Lake.  Her cottage was on the south shore of Bennett Lake and Cyr Road (near Dokken Road) was named in her honour.  She seldom missed an AGM while she lived on the Lake and was vocal in support of causes that benefitted the lake community.  Paulette has been described as a "very intelligent lady who spoke up to eleven languages and was an interpreter for The House in Ottawa.Login 

Connie Stackhouse








Editor     Register
4

